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twilight despised by the protagonists and antagonists of religious 
authority and political sovereignty. 

Neither the categories of Kelsen nor those of Carl Schmitt ex- 
hausted the problem, however. These dilemmas were well un- 
derstood by Hans Kelsen and Carl Schmitt, two of the most perspica- 
cious political theorists of the Weimar period, a period when Ger- 
many sought to build a liberal democracy entirely on a secular foun- 
dation. Kelsen considered a relativistic skepticism a sufficient basis 
for the democratic process of rule; indeed, he presented in his pure 
theory of law a theory of the state without a state, debunking "God 
and State" as mythical ghosts that only spooked in the minds of un- 
enlightened people. In short, the divine was eliminated from secular 
life which required no internal ceremony or rite to represent its mys- 
tery. It was precisely this justification of democracy that led Carl 
Schmitt to conclude that a democratic constitutional state had no 
legitimizing principle and was therefore doomed to end in a new 
Caesarism. 

For the real source of the democratic belief lies not in these basic 
authoritarian equations but in the religious and political experience 
of the medieval and modern sects. There the image of God is not 
seen in the colors of power nor the image of society in the colors of 
arbitrary sovereignty. Religion is not authority, but participation in 
the community; the deity not the sanction of power, but of love. 
The principle of association that came to the fore in the sects is still 
a legacy to the future and the question is still open whether a corn- 
munity so conceived and so dedicated can long endure. 

The principle oÂ congregational association among men in the 
religious and political realms has a venerable tradition of its own: it 
is foreshadowed in the message of the Hebrew prophets and in the 
theology of Paul which prepared the way for a universal "catholic" 
church recognizing no barrier between Jew and Greek, slave and 
master. Paul's doctrine of the unity of mankind "in Christ" did not, 
however, directly touch the social and political stratification of the 
Roman Em~ire. The universal church of Paul remained a "mysti- 
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government. Therefore the political principalities and powers could 
continue to rule as ordained and established by divine authority. 
Paul established the religious equality of men "in Christ" but de- 
fended the status quo of political inequality in the frame of the 
Roman Empire. 

The entire problem of the era of Christian history turns around 
the fulfillment of the Christian idea of man in the temporal realm. 
Such a transformation of Paul's religious idea of the equality of 
men into a political postulate implies more than establishing a 
"logical" consistency between two human realms; it will involve a 
transformation of the basic elements of theistic religion. It is a cardi- 
nal point of all medieval and modern Free Spirits that the Christian 
image of man can only be realized and materialized by abandoning 
the theistic frame of reference - the idea of divine sovereignty, the 
concept of a divine "Kingship." The Christian man cannot achieve 
the state of perfection unless he becomes a part of Christ. From the 
English sectarians in the time of the Commonwealth who, like Henry 
Barrowe in the sixteenth century, stated that "Christ's government is 
tied to the whole congregation and extendeth to the action of every 
Christian," the development leads to the philosophers and ideologists 
of the French and American revolutions who tried to establish the 
heavenly city on earth. The religious congregation is still a corpus 
mysticurn, a mystical body distinct from the social and political 
existence of man. In the mystical body of the Church the equality of 
men is transposed into "heaven." If men should, however, also be- 
come brethren "on earth," they must overcome the principle of 
domination that rules both die spiritual and temporal realms of the 
old dispensations. 


